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Mayor Michael Giordano’s State of the Borough Address

January 1, 2015

North Plainfield, New Jersey

Happy New Year and welcome to North Plainfield’s annual Reorganization Meeting.  I’d like to wish everyone a healthy and prosperous 2015, especially my distinguished colleagues on the Borough Council.  Every year I look forward to writing my annual State of the Borough Address since it affords me the opportunity to recap the previous year and update you on the status of the many projects and initiatives my administration is taking.  Reflecting deeply on the past year allows me to outline my plans for North Plainfield for the upcoming year and beyond. 

Our form of government works best when there is a cooperative working environment and consensus building between the Administration and the Borough Council.  Our successes were magnified, with the leadership of Council President Doug Singleterry, the advice of the professional staff at Borough Hall, the energy of a dedicated group of community volunteers, and public involvement from our residents and businesses.  

I’d like to extend a special welcome today to our new Councilwoman Wendy Schaefer.  Thanks to her hard work during the campaign she has earned her seat on the Council.  Although new to the Council she is not new to community service as she serves on the Historic Preservation Commission and volunteers her time at many borough-sponsored events.   Wendy succeeds long- term Councilwoman, Mary Forbes who freely gives her time and talent to North Plainfield.   I know Mary will continue to remain active in civic and social affairs throughout the borough and I honor her service.   Congratulations are also due to Councilman Everett Merrill, Councilman Douglas Singleterry, and Councilman Lawrence LaRonde who earned reelection to the Council last year by their hard work and record of achievement on the Council.

I would also like to take this opportunity to thank Council Vice President Doug Singleterry for his service and dedication as Council President for the past two years and look forward to his continued efforts.  With that said, I also look forward to working closely with our newly elected Council President, Lawrence LaRonde.  

2015 Annual Budget

We have begun the process of preparing the 2015 annual budget.  The 2015 budget will maintain all essential services and be formally presented to the Council next month in accordance with State-mandated time frames.  As usual, the main upward pressures on the budget are costs that we cannot control – State Health Benefits Plan premiums, State Pension Plan obligations and property tax valuation loss due to the State’s continued sluggish economy.  Areas where we did well include additional fees collected due to economic development (namely the Costco project), aggressive tax collection efforts, and receipt of our full State Aid entitlement due to achieving the highest possible category once again in the State’s annual Best Practices Survey.

Planning ahead for the future I have tasked our Borough Administrator, Dave Hollod, with re-evaluating the Borough’s fees this year to ensure they are in line with neighboring towns.

Infrastructure Projects and Community Facilities

The past several years have been very active ones in making long term investments in our community facilities and infrastructure.  We have taken advantage of historically low borrowing costs and very competitive construction prices to make improvements in every part of our town and to all Borough facilities.  

Sewer Improvements –

We are in the final phase of completing the mapping of our entire sanitary sewer system.  This will complement the effort made a few years ago to map our storm water facilities.  We were ahead of the game as this mapping is soon to be mandated by the State and Federal Government to adhere to National Clean Water Standards.

The Northwood Apartments Sanitary Sewer Replacement was constructed in 2014, and work on two additional projects is in progress.    

1. The Design Phase of the 2013 Community Development Block Grant Grove Street Sanitary Sewer Replacement has been completed and is going out for bid shortly.  

2. The 2014 Community Development Block Grant Cypress Gardens Sanitary Sewer Trenchless Replacement is in the design phase.  

Roadway Improvements –

Due to last year’s severe winter, we have completed an emergency resurfacing of Somerset Street from Route 22 to Grandview Avenue.  

Thanks to the Council’s adoption of the 2014 Capital Budget, this year we have twenty roads scheduled for resurfacing.  

We have completed two Blue Stone Sidewalk Leveling Projects  in the Historic District which were funded by a NJDOT grant.  Thanks to the work of our Engineer David Testa and the cooperation of the NJDOT we were able to use up the entire allotment of funds for the second project.  Other NJDOT Grants received this year will fund improvements to Belmont Avenue and Wilson Avenue in the amount of $200,000 each.  

Community Facilities – 

This year we completed the renovation of the Council Chambers which allowed us to have our first meeting in the new chambers on March 24, 2014.  This room features and upgraded sound and projection system and this will allow the Planning Board and Zoning Board to return to the municipal building in 2015.  More improvements will be coming in 2015 as we renovate the Conference Room across the hall.  

Other improvements include renovation of the Green Acres Basketball/multi-purpose court, and improved drainage and safety improvements to our Fire Department floor, and a new handicapped accessible door at the Memorial Library.

Planning Initiatives –

This year saw the completion of our long awaited new Master Plan, which is the first new plan in over 40 years.    This effort was lead by our Planning Board Chair Tom Fagan.  The Master Plan establishes a way forward in the Borough and encourages future development and redevelopment in a responsible manner.  The new Master Plan also encourages initiatives for energy conservation and identifies certain areas of the Borough for further redevelopment initiatives.  Now that the Master Plan is completed I will be seeking Council’s authorization to pursue additional studies in these targeted areas.

Our Environmental Commission deserves praise for their work on an Environmental Resource Inventory – the first of its kind for the Borough.  Under the leadership of Dr. Harry Allen we now have a current inventory of the natural resources of the Borough which, coupled with the New Master Plan, will ensure protection of those resources.

We are proceeding with energy aggregation for the Borough and we will be soon bidding out our electricity costs.   The concept of energy aggregation will allow our residents and businesses to voluntarily benefit from competitive pricing for energy use and the potential to encourage the use of renewable energy resources.  We will be in touch with our residents as this process continues.

New Businesses

Despite the economy, we have been fortunate to continue welcoming new businesses to North Plainfield.   Most significantly is the Texas Road House Restaurant which received site-plan approval at the December meeting of the Planning Board.  They plan on breaking ground this Spring and opening next Summer.  

Our business friendly approach has been recognized by the Somerset County Business Partnership for our efforts in redeveloping the Costco site.  The Somerset County Business Partnership presented Costco with a 2014 Economic Vitality Award at their Annual Meeting in December which I attended.

Finance Department

I am proud to announce that property tax and sewer account information and on-line payments are now possible through the Borough website.  You can gain access through the link on our Borough Web Page to your current property tax and sewer charges, and any delinquent property tax and sewer balances (including current interest and lien status of a property). Assessment and ownership information is also available.

Public Works

I would like to formally thank the Somerset County Freeholders officially turning over the County Garage on Steiner Place to the Borough for the sum of $1.00.   The new space more than triples the existing space of our borough public works facility, adding six vehicle bays and significant storage space for tools, materials and supplies.  We have begun a planning and design process for capital improvements to the property, and discussions are underway to build a salt dome on the property to share with the County.  I expect to have a plan for the improvements ready by the end of this year.

Parking Regulations

The Borough Council and my administration worked on drafting new parking regulations in order to assist Public Works with street sweeping, removal of leaves, and snow cleanup.  These regulations will also help us comply with New Jersey and Federal Water Quality obligations.  I am pleased to report that after extensive public outreach and education our compliance rate is high and our streets are looking better and cleaner.

Emergency Preparedness

We are in the process of securing funding from FEMA for a generator for the Vermeule Community Center.   We have installed a natural gas generator at the Public Works Garage which will keep the fuel flowing and our radio station on the air in the event of a power failure.

I would also like to take this opportunity to encourage all residents and businesses to sign up for our newly launched Alert Program which allows you to select how you prefer to be reached, and the type of notifications you would like to receive, such as emergencies, special events, etc.  You can choose to be notified by phone, email, and text message as per your instructions.  It is essential to provide us with your contact info if you have an unlisted phone number and you wish to be notified about emergency information.  Instructions on how to sign up can be found on the Borough’s Webpage.

Recreation Department

Under the direction of our Recreation Director, Dennis Passe – we have expanded the Basketball program this year to include kindergarten children.  Uniforms and equipment for several of the programs have been upgraded, certified officials are being used, and we have added additional clinics for children and coaches.   The department is also in the process of adding new playground equipment at both Vermeule Park and Green Acres.  

Police Department

The Police Department finished all Gang Resistance Education Awareness Training (GREAT) instruction and held its annual DARE graduation at Somerset School.  All fifth grade students were in attendance and received a diploma.  On June 24, STEP (Somerset Teen Evening Program) started at the North Plainfield Middle School gymnasium. The program allows borough teens and young adults to play pickup basketball and soccer games in a safe and secure environment.  Light refreshments are provided and personnel from the Police Department and the Board of Education are always on hand.  The program runs on Tuesday and Thursday nights from 6:00 pm to 9:00 pm during the summer.  The program averaged 45 youths a night and the last session included a barbeque picnic held on the lawn of the Middle School.   

On August 5, the Police Department held its eleventh annual National Night Out Against Crime barbeque and emergency vehicle exposition. The event was the best attended since its inception with an estimated 400 plus residents in attendance.  

This year the Police Department replaced the in-car camera system.  North Plainfield Police believe in transparency and want to build on the trust they have earned in the community they serve.  Chief William Parenti has met with community leaders and will continue meeting with them in January to discuss the Ferguson incident and the need for close and cooperative police/ community relations.  He will be giving a speech on Martin Luther King’s birthday January 19, 2015. The service is being held at 4pm at the Trinity Reformed Church 401 Greenbrook Rd. North Plainfield.   

Fire Department

We replaced the Borough’s 1992 Pumper, with a 2014 Pierce Pumper apparatus.  This new vehicle is equipped with a 1,250 gallon per minute pump, a 750 gallon tank and a greater amount of compartment space than our older apparatus.  It holds all of our hydraulic rescue equipment, seven air packs and spare bottles, three different types of ladders and over 2,000 feet of hose.

We also purchased a much needed 2014 rescue ambulance this year. It will replace one of the two older ambulances, which are becoming more expensive to maintain.  Those vehicles, a 2006 ambulance and a 14 year-old rescue ambulance have a combined 160,000 miles on them.      

The Department’s two Engines, one ladder truck and three ambulances, along with our 31 full-time Firefighters and EMTs, 16 part-time EMTs and 12 volunteer firefighters, responded to over 2,300 calls for service in 2014.  A little more than half of those calls were EMS-type emergencies.  Our EMS billing program assisted the Borough in generating over a quarter of a million dollars in revenue which greatly helps to offset associated costs.   

Shared Services Agreements

In 2014 we entered into a new shared services agreement with Watchung Borough to handle their day-to-day court operations.  Working cooperatively with Watchung and the Superior Court we now have an agreement to receive revenue from Watchung Borough for providing service to their walk in customers, and maintaining their records.  

In the past year we continued our existing successful shared services agreement with Watchung and Green Brook for our Judge, Prosecutors, and Public Defender.  The Municipal Administrators from the three towns recently met and have recommended continuation of the agreement in its current form.

We will continue our contractual agreement with the Plainfield Municipal Utilities Authority for Type 13 Solid Waste and Type 23 Solid Waste Services which will save the borough an anticipated $100,000 per year in the disposal of yard and bulk waste and allow us to continue these programs.

Going forward we will continue to explore shared service possibilities with our municipal neighbors and other agencies in the interest of governmental efficiency.

Public Communication

Great strides have been made to our communication methods to enable residents to receive information.  As I mentioned previously, our new Alert system has been launched and quickly allows information to be sent you in a manner you specify.  Borough events and notifications are posted on the Borough’s Facebook Page, our website, and broadcasted on WPQJ - The “Flame Thrower” – our 1630 AM radio station.  We continue to send updates to the Pride of North Plainfield, which is a privately owned monthly publication and distributed free to residents at their homes and at Borough Hall.  The Alternative Press (TAP) is a free on-line newspaper recently started by former Council President Nathan Rudy and I thank him for the news coverage he’s providing for our town.

We hope you make use of these communication channels to learn more about North Plainfield, the many services we provide, and activities that we host.  If you need assistance obtaining any of this information please contact my office.

Board of Education

The Board of Education has seen many changes this year as Superintendent Dr. Marilyn Birnbaum has retired from the district after forty-four years of service.  Dr. Birnbaum was one of the longest serving superintendents in New Jersey and was a true role model who strived to improve the quality of education for all students through her knowledge, experience, and enthusiasm.  Also, retiring this year was the Board of Education’s Assistant Superintendent Dr. Robert Rich.  Dr. Rich served as Assistant Superintendent since 1995.  I would like to thank them both for their commitment, outstanding service to the Borough, and a close relationship with my administration.

It is my great pleasure to welcome our new Superintendent of Schools James V. McLaughlin.  I look forward to continuing the strong partnership between the borough and the Board of Education under his leadership.   
Borough Council/Clerk’s Office

Through the Borough Council’s commitment to our community and a healthy environment, they have  passed two noteworthy new ordinances this year -  An ordinance prohibiting smoking on Borough Owned Property, and the Parking Ordinance.  These were developed through the cooperative effort of the Council, Administration, Department of Public Works and the Police Department.   This upcoming year we will continue partnering with the Borough Council and Clerk’s office on such issues as a review of the Borough’s Noise Ordinance, a review of the Taxi Cab Ordinance, codification of the Board of Health Ordinances, updated fees, and traffic safety.

Personnel

I’d like to acknowledge my Administrative office staff, Borough Administrator David Hollod, and Administrative Assistant Gail Cain for their hard work, dedication and leadership. They have an incredible ability to handle most any issue that comes to them.  They are dedicated in carrying out my objectives, following through on capital projects, implementing cost containment measures, and maintaining fair personnel policies.  Most every issue affecting the Borough comes through this two person office.

My thanks extend also to our team of Directors and Department Heads, and the staff at Borough Hall for their hard work in the past year and dedication to the Borough.  This also includes our legal team, headed by Eric Bernstein and his staff.

I would like to thank all of our volunteers serving as members of the committees, commissions, and advisory boards for their countless hours of service.  In this time of budgetary constraints we are fortunate to have many volunteers who continue to give countless hours to our community.  

Special Events

Our Special Events Committee runs several free events throughout the year for our residents.  These events include Clean Community Day, Memorial Day Services, Street Fair/Concert, 4th of July Parade, Summer Concert and Fireworks Display, Somerset Street Car Cruise, Senior Picnic, and Santa’s Arrival and Tree Lighting.  I am pleased to announce today that this year’s Annual Street Fair will feature the NJ Hall of Fame Mobile Museum.  The Mobile Museum promotes “Progress Endures”, a theme to inspire students to turn dreams into reality.  I expect this will be a huge attraction to our Street Fair and I believe this will be the first appearance of the Mobile Museum in Somerset County.

Thank you to all the members departing from our boards and committees for your valuable time and congratulations to all the newly appointed members.

I look forward to working with the Borough Council, the Board of Education, the Somerset County Freeholders, state agencies, our neighboring communities, community groups, and our many volunteers to continue the progress we have made in North Plainfield.

Finally, I am pleased to be a partner with the men and women of the Borough Council.  The Borough Council puts the needs of our residents first in everything it does and we share the goal to stabilize taxes, improve our quality of life, and strengthen our community for the benefit of all.

I look forward to continue working with all the residents of our proud community.  Please be assured of my continuous commitment to you and the betterment of our community we call home.  If you have any questions, please contact me or any member of our Borough staff at any time.  I look forward to hearing from you.

Best wishes to all for a happy, healthy and prosperous 2015!

Michael Giordano, Jr.

Mayor

Borough of North Plainfield


263 Somerset Street


North Plainfield, New Jersey 07060�www.northplainfield.org
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